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T. Introductory Remarks

Since I do not believe in the predictive powers of Political
Science (and even less in my predictive powers), most of what my
remarks will to be rather general comments on the current German
situation, on the German party system and on the recent and
upcoming elections.

1994 will be a record setting year in German electoral history:
Never have there been that many elections in one year. Of course
there are different levels of importance, but since the most '
important elections; the vote for the federal parleuaent (the
"Bundestag") takes place at the very end, All the other elections
are taken as predictors of the things to cbme. On the handout, I
listed (table 1) the elections of 1994, of which two have already
taken place: The state election in "Niedersachsen" (Lower Saxony)
10 days ago, and the local elections in Schleswig-Holstein idiich
took place just this past Sunday.
Overall, there will be the federal election, the election to the
European Parlament, 8 state elections (in alle 5 eastern states
and in 3 of 11 western states) and 9 local elections (4 of 5
eastern states, and 5 of 11 western states). The state elections
usually take place every four years, the term for local elections
varies between 4 and 6 years. To give you a short impression of
the states, I listed the 16 German states (western and eastern)
in table 2 on the handout with a note on the parties that form
their governments.

Additionally, there is the presidential elections for the
successor of Richard Weizsacker, the two-term German president.
Although this is a largely ceremonial post and the office is not
a popularly elected one —the President is elected through an
electoral college consisting of the members of the federal
P^i^ii^®nt and equal number of members of the state parliaments^ —
it will be a quite interesting decision: Neither of the two large
parties has a majority in the electoral college. The candidates
are Roman Herzog (the Chief Justice of the German Supreme Court)
for the Christian Democrats and Johannes Rau (the Prime Minister
of the state of Nordrhein—Westfalen) for the Social Democrats.
The Free Democrats nominated the well known and popular elder
stateswoman Hildegard Hamm—Brucher and the Greens support Jens
Rsich, a prominent member of the East Germany democracy movement.
In the opinion polls, Rau is by far the most popular candidate,
but this will have no impact on the actual vote.

All these elections take place in a remarkable situation:

First, there is the worst recession in German history since 1945
with over 4 mio. people unemployed. Three factors are combining:
The almost complete breakdown of the eastern industrial base, a
recession in Western Germany and a structural deteriorating of
the German competitiveness in the world market.
Second, there is widespread disatisfaction with the way the



political systems currently works in Germany. There is the
tradition of having a "word of the year", selected by a self-
appointed jury: I am sure that the word "Politikverdrossenheit"
which literally means "being annoyed by politics" would have been
the word of the year in 1993 and would be the frontrunner for
1994, but it was already selected for 1992! (Instead in 1993, the
word "Sozialabbau", "dismantling of the social system", was
chosen.)
Third, the elections of 1993 will of course give a real and
complete picture of the German political landscape after
unification, which was not provided by the scattered state and
local elections in 1991, 1992 and 1993 and will in particular
show, how the political situation in the East which conducts its
first elections since 1990 will be structured in the future.
Fourth, the elections take place while an international audience
is quite curious (if not afraid) of the direction Germany will
take in the future. Will there be a resurgence of right-wing
German nationalism? Will there be a destedsilization of the German
political system? Will there be a change in the way Gexmany
interprets its international commitments?

2. The Situation of the Germanv Partv Svstemt
The "Traditional Parties"

Since most of the annoyance with West German politics is focused
on the role and the state of the parties (Hamm-Brucher 1993), I
will start with some general comments on their current condition
and on the individual parties. In all parliamentary systems the
role of the parties is central. In Germany this central role has
been expanded to areas outside of a narrowly defined political
subsystem: Part of the current criticism of parties is focused<on
their dominating role in the public broadcasting media, in public
administration, in the judicial system, even in local
savings&loans associations etc.

On.a left-right scale which proved to be very stable since the
1980s (Dalton 1993a: 19) the German party system is fairly easy
to describe. Nr. 3 on the handout shows the results of exit polls
after the federal election in 1990. The place the voters see
themselves would be, on this minus 5 to plus 5 scale, very little
to the right of the center, very close to where the FDP is
situated by eastern voters.

On the very left there is the PDS, the "Partei des Demokratischen
Sozialismus" (the "Party of Democratic Socialism") which is the
successor of the defunct "Socialist Unity Party", the former
state party of the GDR. The PDS which organizes mostly former
members of the Socialist Unity Party and still has over 100.000
dues-paying members was quite successful in the 1993 local
elections in the state of Brandenburg where it gathered more
votes than the Christian Democrats. The PDS is a strictly



party of the East where it has been somewhat successful
in articulating' discontent with the economic situation and where
it has a potential of up to 20% of the vote.

The Green Party which has been called the "most significant
political movement in the 1980s in Western Europe" (Oalton 1993a:
1) is next on the left-right-scale. When it was founded in 1980,
there was still a considerable number of conservative
environmentalists in the party ranks, but its identity as a party
to the left of the Social Democrats was firmly estedalished in the
early 1980s. The Greens entered the Western German parliament in
1983, ceu&e back stronger in 1987 and did, surprisingly, not pass
"toe 5%-hurdle in 1990 (only a small niunbet of eastern Greens are
in the Bundestag, due to the split electoral law for the 1990
election). This electoral defeat did not, however, end the
permanent integration of the Green Party into the German party
system: They have been successful in all the election since, an
set a new record at the state level when they gathered 13,5% of
the vote in Hamburg in September 1993. They are still a party
that has most of its support among the very young (growing only a
little older: in 1980 71% of their voters were under 35, in 1987
only 61% were in the age group under 35), among the highly
educated and among the voters with postmaterialistic values
(Dalton 1993a: 3ff.). Of all parties, their social basis is the
most volatile, their party membership is very small, and their
supporters tend to have very weak partisan inclinations.

The Social Democrats are, of course, the major left-of-center
party in Germany and compete with the Christian Democrats for the
leadership of the federal government. They led the goverment from
1969 to 1982; their electoral fate in the 1980s has been one of
gradual decline. (Table 4 on the handout shows the results of the
parties in the federal elections since 1949.) Although the
general trend of the weakening of ties between sociocultural
groups and the parties has hit them the hardest, the Social '
Democrats have gained a lot of ground since the elections of li990
which were in many respects a referendum on German unity which
was not supported wholeheartedly enough by them. The Social
Democrats now lead the goverments of 8 of the 11 western states,
are involved in the government of two more, and lead in the
opinion polls in respect to the 1994 federal elections. Since the
election of Rudolf Scharping, the centrist Prime Minister of the
state of Rheinland-Pfalz, as party president in 1993 (the first
party president election in German history that was accompanied
by a "primary" among the party members), the party shows an
unusual degree of unity. For the first 'time in many years, voters
grade the competency of the Social Democrats in economic issues
higher than that of the current administration (Suddeutsche
Zeitung, 22.1.1994). As table 5 is showing, the SPD is the still
the party of blue-collar workers (who were only recently
surpassed as the largest group of the party membership by white-
collar workers), still more protestant than catholic, still has
more support in bigger cities, and is still supported more by
younger voters. That the Social Democrats are supported more



strongly by women than by men is a quite recent development.

The F.D.P./ the "Free Democrats", are a party in the tradition of
European liberalism which supports free market economics as well
as civil rights and civil liberties* The Free Democrats have been
in the federal government of the Federal Republic for 38 of 45
years (in every government except from 1957 to 1961, and 1966 to
1969) and have been the crucial provider of parliamentary
majorities for either the Christian Democrats or the Social
Democrats. In today's German electoral scene, their future seems
to be very much unsure (Prantl 1993):
First, with the representatives of several small parties in
German parliaments their role as a hinge between right-of-center
and left-of-center governments might become superfluous in the
future.

Second, their liberal program is not very clear any more: Their
economic programs are very similar to those of Christian
Democrats, their focus on civil liberties has been integrated
into Social Democratic policies, and their focus on the liberal
rule of law has been incorporated by almost all German parties.
Third, their two most significant leaders retired in the last
couple of years. Hans-Dietrich Genscher, the German Secretary of
State from 1969 to 1992 and still Germany's most popular
politician, is a simple member of the federal parliament today,
and Otto Graf Lambsdorff, less popular, but the most visible
supporter of free-market-economics in all of Germany, retired.
Their current leader. Secretary of State Klaus Kinkel, still has
to embody liberal values to achieve electoral successes.

Germany's Christian Democrats have led the federal government
since 1982. They are the first party in German history that
united the catholic as well as the protestant milieu in one party
(even if the catholic part is still stronger). They are a right-
of-center party which is not truly conservative since it has a.
blue-collar, pro-union wing, which actually increased its '
influence after unification, because most of the eastern
Christian Democrats are more centrist than their western
counterparts. The CDU, the "Christian Democratic Union" is
organized in all of Germany except Bavaria, where its sister
party, the slightly more conservative CSU ("Christian Social
Union") is the Christian Democratic party (Mintzel 1993). Led by
Chancellor Helmut Kohl as party president since 1973, the
Christian Democrats have been successful in the 1980s and in 1990
when Kohl's determined policy of quick unification proved to be
successful and very popular. Since then, however, the fortunes of
the CDU have slipped dramatically, especially in the East, and
despite Kohl's personal optimism, the party prepares for losing
the 1994 federal elections.

In spite of the German electoral system, which - within a system
of "partly personalized proportional representation" (Beyme 1991:
82) - does not give parties parliamentary representation below a
5%-share of the vote, there have always been a lot of small
parties, mostly to the very left and to the very right. Since the



success of the "Statt Partei" (translated literally "Instead
Party") in the Hamburg state elections in September 1993 where it
got more than 5% of the vote, there were several attempts to
fotuid new centrist parties which profit from the current
disatisfaction with the traditional parties. Historically, the
small parties have the largest share of voters (two thirds) who
do not trust parties in general. The new parties try to cash in
on this growing number of voters who are disatisfied with the
traditional parties. Although opinion polls show a potential
support of almost 20% for such centrist alternatives, it seems
to be quite unlikely that one of them will be sufficiently
organized to be really successful at the polls. A possible
exception could be, at least in the European Election in June,
the new party of the Free Democratic-dissident Manfred Brunner,
which might be the only centrist party in that election with a
strong anti-European Community-stance.

3. The Situation of the German Partv Svstem:
The Riaht-Wina-Parties

The attention they receive is not related to their number of
votes, but in many observers' opinion Germany's right-wing-
parties are the most serious threat to the German political order
in the last 40 years. Mainly, there is the "old" NPD (the
"National Democratic Party") which was founded in the 1960s and
had some successes in that decade, the "Republikaner"
("Republicans") founded by Franz Schonhuber in 1986, and the more
radical "Deutsche Volks Union", which is lead by Gerhard Frey, an
Old-Nazi-Publisher, and which is insignificant in most areas of
Germany, but received over 5% of the votes in the states of
Bremen and Schleswig-Holstein in the early 1990s. Since the
"Republikaner" are the biggest and best organized party on the'
right, most of what I say deals with them.

In comparison with the first and second wave of right-wing voting
of around or over 5% in Germany, which happend in the late 1940s
and the middle-l960s, the new right-wing parties are socially not
longer the parties of old Nazi-supporters and try to portray
themselves not as the parties of the radical and militant right
wing organizations which carry out the attacks against foreigners
Germany has become infamous for. Instead they try to paint
themselves as true conservatives who focus on the long neglected
national pride of Germany and who try to limit foreign
immigration to Germany. Their potential electorate lies beyond
15% of the population (Jaschke 1993) and is very much related but
not confined to the 20% of Germans who show anti-semitic and
xenophobic tendencies (San Francisco Chronicle, 8.3.1994).

A crisis in the right-of-center Christian Democratic Party seems
to be a prere<^isite for right-wing-party successes (Frankfurter
Allgemeine Zeitung, 18.3.1993), but not all of their voters have



voted Christian Democratic before. An analysis of the September
1993 Hamburg election shows, that while 30% of their voters have
voted for parties right-wing before, 25% came from the Christian
Democrats, 20% from the Social Democrats, 15% were first-time-
voters or former non-voters. Over 60% of their voters are men,
44% were younger than 30 (which is a sharp contrast to the right-
wing-voting in the 1950s and 1960s), they are more successful in
the South than in the North. Their sociocultural profile, as it
is described in table 6 on the handout is not very clear. 6
groups of supporters were identified by studies: 1) conformist
Neo-Nazis, 2) Disappointed Christian democratic voters, 3)
thretaened old middle class, in particular farmers, 4)
disenfranchised middle class voters, 5) young workers with
authoritarian values, 6) socially disadvantaged voters (Jaschke
1993: 127f.). The most common denominator'of the right-wing-
voters is their situation as "Modemisierungsverlierer": Losers
in the process of modernization (Jascke 1993: 154).

The "Republikaner" were on the ballot for the first time in the
Bavarian state elections in 1986, when they received 3% of the
vote and were considered a regional party, since most of their
leaders are from Bavaria. In January 1989 they were elected to
the Berlin parliament with 7.7% of the vote, which came as a
great shock to the German public. After that, they were
successful in 1989 European election were they received 7,1% of
the vote in Germany as a whole and 14,6% in Bavaria. For a coupile
of years after that, they were rather unsuccessful until they
were elected to the parliament of Baden-Wurttemberg with 10,9% of
the vote (Jascke 1993: 124ff.). Currently, right-wing-parties are
represented in the parliaments of Baden-Hurttemberg, Bremen and
Schleswig-Holstein, but the parties are deeply split, their
legislators on the state and on the local level are quite often
lunatics, in the case of the Hessen local elections the parties
did not even have enough candidates for the seats it won. Still,
effective legislative work is not what the right-wing-parties"
voters look for in particular...

4. The Situation of the Partv Svstem;
General Trends

Because of the dominance of the parties in the German political
system, dissatisfaction is mostly directed against them. Several
party financing scandals in the 1980s, the Schleswig-Holstein
campaign scandal of 1987 which ended in the suicide of the
premier of that state were adding to the more general
disatisfaction with the ability of the political system to solve
political problems and to the perceived lack of responsiveness of
the political system in general and the parties in particular
(Alemann 1990: 86). In January 1993, 34% of the population in the
West and 52% in East had no confidence in the parties, 54% in the
West and 43% in the East had only little confidence (Lapp 1993:



50) .

One of the results of the general disatisfaction with the
traditional parties is the reversal of the "concentration trend"
in the German party system. Between 1953 and 1961 the
concentration of the party system was mostly completed (von Beyme
1991: 128): In 1961 there were only three parties left in the
federal parliament: Christian Democrats, Free Democrats, and
Social Democrats; the so called "2 1/2 party system" (Dalton
1992:3). In a parallel development, the attachment to the West
German parties continued to increase as expressed in the number
of strong and very strong party supporters in the 1960s and
1970s. The decline of these attachment began later than in North-
American or West European countries (Daltqh 1988: 200). In 1972
55% identified themselves as strong or very strong party
supporters, in 1990 there were 40% (Dalton 1992: 23).
Another measurement of the alignment of parties is the niimber of
due-paying party members, which reached 4% of the voting-age-
population in 1974, dropped below 4% in 1987 and decreased
further because of the smaller number of party members in the
East.

Still another measurement of the alignment of the German party
system is the percentage of the vote that the two large parties
(CDU/CSU and SPD) receive. It was 74% in the 1953 elections,
continued to climb until it reached 91,2% in 1976 and declined
since then to 77,3% in the 1990 election. The Hamburg state
elections of 1993 were the first German state or federal
elections since 1953 in which SPD and CDU combines did receive
less than 70% of the vote.

Considering the major cleavages in Western democratic societies,
Germany goes the way of most party systems (see table 5). The
cleavage between economic classes is still significant, but
declining in importance even for a formerly working-class party
like the Social Democrats. Despite its federal tradition and
federal system, the center-periphery-cleavage has not been very
important, although the PDS seems to be the first major regional
party since the 1950s. The religious cleavage between protestants
and catholics, which used to be a particularly important German
cleavage, is also declining: Partly because of weaker connections
between churches and parties, partly because religious
affiliation itself is in decline. The Eastern citizens of Germany
who are living in a traditionally protestant area of Germany add
a new dimension in this respect: A large part of the Eastern
population does not have a religious affiliation at all. Gaining
in importance as in other Western systems is the cleavage between
voters with materialistic vs. voters with post-materialistic
values (Alemann 1990; 98) who helped to build the foundation of
the Green Party. Still, it did not lead to a general realignment
of the German party system along materialistic-postmaterialistic
values.

In general, "the social cleavages that have traditionally
structured voting patterns in the Federal Republic are eroding in
electoral importance, and the inclusion of new voters from the



East further attenuates these cleavages" (Dalton 1992: 21).

There are very few signs, that the weakening ties between social
groups and the parties are part of an overall realignment that
will lead (after an intermediate period) to a newly aligned party
system. Instead, most signs point to a general dealignment:
"Fewer voters now approach elections with standing party
dispositions based either on social characteristics or early-
learned partisan ties" (Dalton 1988: 200): There is a steady
increase of voters who vote for a different party in the next
election (10% arotmd 1960, almost 20% in the 1980s) and a steady
increase of the voters who vote a split ticket (Dalton 1992:
3f.). The increasing postmaterialistic orientations are of
further significance against the thesis of the German party
system in a state of realignment.

The development of the turnout in German elections also reflects
also in the general trend in Western societies (with some delay):
See table 7. German turnout is very high, probably because of the
automatic registration, the Sunday voting, and the public
pressure to vote; but also because of the higher stakes in a
system with ideologically opposed parties, and beacuse of the
potentially larger impact of the individual vote in systems of
proportional representation (Dalton 1993b: 186). Because of the
high turnout in comparison with the U.S., all the variables that
are significant for turnout variations in the U.S. (education,
age, gender, strength of party identification etc.) are
significant in the same direction in Germany as well, but to a
far lesser degree (Dalton 1988: 51). Still, there is a marked
decline since the high point of turnout in 1972. Therefore, the
problem of turnout is a rather new topic for the German media and
German political Science as well. A nzune for it was found, when
in some elections in the early 1990s the so-called "Party of the
Non-Voters" ("Nichtwahlerpartei") was more successful than any of
the large parties... In the East, where a turnout record was set
for free German elections in the Volkskammer-Election of March
1990 (93%) there was a rapid convergence to West German turnout
percentages within the year 1990. In the federal election of
December, the fourth election within one year for East Germans,
turnout in the East was marginally smaller than in the West
(Cusack/Eberwein 1993: 195f.)

5. The Situation of the Partv Svstem:
Eastern Germanv

If you had asked Germans in early 1989 about the chances of
reunification, nobody would have forecast anything like it within
the next years. If you would have asked German political
scientist about the electoral decision of Eastern Germans in free
elections, very few would have predicted the results of 1990.



Usually, they would have made a connection to the results of pre-
1933 Weimar elections, when especially the Southeastern regions
were social democratic and communist strongholds. What happened
in the federal election of 1990 (and in the other East German
elections of 1990) was a quite different in terms of the vote of
the blue-collar-electorate: While Social Democrats got 46,7% of
the blue-collar-vote in the West (39% for the Christian
democrats), in the East the Social Democrats received only 24,6%
of the blue-collar-vote while 49,8% voted for the Christian
Democrats! (Cusack/Eberwein 1993: 194)
This was, most likely, a vote for the determined unification
policies of Chancellor Kohl: a rational choice for the East
German electorate.

Since then, very few of the promises of 1990 become true, and the
situation has changed completely. Current polls show dramatic
decreases of the Christian Democratic electorate in the East (Der
Spiegel, 8/1994): With the exception of Saxony, the Social
Democrats will be the stongest party in all states, the Christian
democrats might be only the third party (behind the PDS) in
Brandenburg and Mecklenburg-Vorpommern, and will lose between 13%
and 21% of their share of the voters. The FDP will be among the
losers, the Greens and the PDS will gain a couple of percentage
points. If the polls were accurate, the CDU might only hold on to
the prime minister's seat in Saxony and might be involved in a
coalition government in Thuringen. In the three other States and
in Thuringen, there would be a SPD-led government. From a
sociological perspective, east Germany will undergo a very
drastic and c[uick normalization of its electoral patterns...

In the last four years, there were very many opinion polls that
tried to find out the differences between the attitudes and
values of Eastern and Western citizens. One of the crucial
results is that East Germans are more authoritarian and less
participatory oriented, and less trusting of political
institutions (Cusack/Eberwein 1993: 209f.). But it is way to
early to tell whether this is the result of their recent
experiences and will or will not change over the next years.
Actually, the strong congruence on values and norms between East
and West has been more surprising and more significant than the
disagreements (Dalton 1992: 26; Beyme 1991:11). But of course,
there is still strong disagreement about the costs of unification
and of the role of East German citizens in a united Germany: see
table 8...

6. Predictions for 1994

Very many of the general trends in German electoral behavior that
I mentioned were true for the elections in 1993 and are parts of
secular trends that are not likely to be stopped. But for the

elections of 1994, the state elections in Niedersachsen 10

10



days ago, many of these trends did not materialize (table 9):
Turnout did not decline, the percentage of the two major parties
still is beyond 80%, the right-wing-parties did not pass the 5%-
hurdle. The SPD increased its share marginally, the losses of the
Christian Democrats continued.
The local elections in Schleswig-Holstein this past Sunday
brought similar results: a stop in the decline of turnout, losses
for Free Democrats, Christian Democrats and also for the Social
Democrats, an increasing share of the vote for the Green Party,
and a right-wing-vote far below 5%.

The ceuapaign for the federal election has not yet heated up, but
because of the state and local elections there is a kind of
permanent campaign. From what I can observe from the distance,
the dominant issue in the upcoming elections, almost the only
issue, will be unemployment and the economy (table 10).

So far the Christian Democrats, whose mood is quite pessimistic,
have not come up with a convincing reasoning why they should be
remained in office. Instead, they have focused on an old topic:
The accusation that Social Democrats had too close ties with the
former Communist government in East Germany. Also, they are
trying to convince Germans that a Red-Green-coalition (Social
Democrats and Greens) will be disastrous - a strategy that did
not work well in the state elections of Niedersachsen which had
such a coalition.
Also, they are focusing very much on the person of Helmut Kohl.
This might backfire, too: When Kohl was elected Chancellor twelve
years ago, most Germans thought two things: First, he is quite
big. Second, he is not "the sharpest knife in the drawer". (There
was a real inflation in Kohl jokes in the early 1980s. One of the
more revealing products was international: a book called "Leam
German with Kohl Jokes", published in South Korea!) Although,
they (and Presidetn Clinton) still think he is very big, he also
proved to be a very shrewd tactician and the dominant leader of
his party. Still, he is not very popular. Of all the Social
Democrat candidates for chancellor, he lead only Hans-Jochen
Vogel in 1983, and trailed both Johannes Rau in 1987 and Oskar
Lafonatine in 1990 (for most of the race), while his party won
decisive victories at the polls. Currently, if asked who should
be Chancellor, Germans prefer Rudolf Scharping with 52% to Helmut
Kohl's 34%. (Major news organizations have already pronounced the
End of the Kohl Era" [Der Spiegel, December 1993] or "Time for
Change" [Die Zeit, January 1994].)
The Social Democrats, meanwhile, are running a centrist campaign
for fiscal responsibility, against social cuts, and for, of
course, "change".

Considering the current state of parties many different results
are possible in the federal elections. A worst case scenario
would see a declining share of the large parties and a strong
showing of the right-wing "Republikaner", which could lead to a
stalemate in the federal parliament: Neither the Christian
Democrats nor the Social Democrats could form a government with
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the Free Democrats and/or the Greens. A coalition with the
"Republikaner" ist not possible for any of the other parties.
Therefore, there would be the need for a so called "Grand
Coalition" of Christian and Social Democrats out of "arithmetic
necessity", which would probably strengthen the right-wing-
parties in the future.

From my point of view, the following predictions seem to be
plausible and are in accordance with recent opinion polls (table
11) - even if some of it may be wishful thinking of a member of
the Social Democratic party:

-On the federal level, a result that is close to the
Niedersachsen election will occur: The Social Democrats will have
the opportunity to form a government with either the Greens or
the Free Democrats, while the Christian Democrats and the Free
Democrats will lose several percentage points. The right-wing-
paries will not gain more than 5% of the vote. According to
Elisabeth Noelle-Neumann, Germany's best known public opinion
researcher: In situation were a big national question is at
stake or there is a likelihood of a change of government, the
trend away from the traditional parties and away from the large
parties can be stopped (Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung,
16.2.1994).
- The state elections will show a similar pattern: the Social
Democrats will hold on to their western positions and will
increase their share of the Eastern vote.
- In the European election, the percentage of protest and non-
traditional parties will be a lot higher, because of the pro-
European Community positions of CDU/CSU, SPD, FDP and Greens
which are not shared by some of their supporters.
- The local election will show a wider variety of different
results: local new parties and traditional local nonpartisan
leagues will be successful; some of the smaller parties
(including right wing parties) will have major successes in soAe
communities.

Overall, the German electoral system will, in my opinion, show a
surprising degree of stability - compared with the results in
e.g. Canada, Italy and France, which, did not experience a
dramatic internal change similar to reunification. The fourth

system that Germany is experiencing within one century,
is a lot more stable than the continuous cries of crisis within
Germany let suggest. When the former president of the German
Political Science Association, Hartmut Jackel, was emphasizing
the degree of German stability in Berkeley a couple of weeks ago,
many people in the audience were not satisfied with his
downplaying of the change the united Germany is experinecing in
comparison with the former Western Germany. For the time being,
however, I think that Russell J. Dalton's (1992: l) conclusion is
correct that "there is extensive evidence on the transformation
of the Western political culture over the past generation,
creating democratic and pariticipatory political norms, support
for the welfare state, an endorsement of Germany's Western-
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oriented international policies and a robust system of party
competition". There is little evidence that the East will not,
over the years, learn the seune lessons.
Of course, considering the German past, it would be foolish to
underestimate any dangerous sign that the German political system
is weakening to threats from the right. On the other hand, the
permanent anticipation of a fundamental crisis of the German
political system by German commentators (which is not shared by
too many analysts outside Germany) are not too helpful either
(Gordon A. Craig in the "New York Review of Books").

I think that there is, in the long run, genuine hope that Gexnnany
will be successful in defining its future international role, in
modernizing its economic base, in controlling the right-wing
minority inside its borders, and in adapting to an adequate kind
of multiculturalism.
All these are necessities that have yet to be dealt with.
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"GERMANY 1994;

THE YEAR OF ELECTIONS"

1, 1994 ELECTIONS IN GERMANY

DATE ELECTION TYPE

3/13 State Election
3/20 Local Elections
5/23 Presidential Election
6/12 European Elections
6/12 Local Elections
6/12 Local Elections
6/12 Local Elections
6/12 Local Elections
6/12 Local Elections
6/12 Local Elections
6/12 Local Elections
6/26 State Elections
9/11 State Elections
9/11 State Elections
9/25 State Elections
10/16 Federal Elections
10/16 State Elections
10/16 State Elections
10/16 State Election
10/16 Local Elections

JURISDICTION

Niedersachsen (West)
Schleswig-Holstein (West)
(President is not popularly elected)

Baden-Wurttemberg (West)
Rheinland-Pfalz (West)
Saarland (West)
Mecklenburg-Vorpommern (East)
Sachsen (East)
Sachsen-Anhalt (East)
Thuringen (East)
Sachsen-Anhalt (East)
Brandenburg (East)
Sachsen (East)
Bayem (West)

Saarland (West)
Mecklenburg-Vorpommern (East)
Thuringen (East)
Nordrhein-Westfalen (West)

2. STATES AND STATE GOVERMENT COALITIONS

16 STATES

Baden-Wurttemberg
Bayem (Bavaria)
Berlin
Bremen

Hamburg
Hessen

Niedersachsen
Nordrhein-Westfalen
Rheinland-Pfalz
Saarland

Schleswig-Holstein

STATE GOVERMENT COALITION

CDU/SPD
CSU

CDU/SPD
SPD/Greens/FDP
SPD/Statt-Party
SPD/Greens
SPD

SPD

SPD/FDP
SPD

SPD

Die deutechen
Lander
Einwohnerzahlen
in Mlllfonen

'Bnwohner
insgesamt^^

7.3 '•• •<
NtEOERSACHSEN';''

\ 3.0

Brandenburg
Mecklenburg-Vorpommern CDU/FDP
Sachsen CDU
Sachsen-Anhalt CDU/FDP
Thuringen CDU/FDP

SPD/FDP/Greens
5.7''5BW

iRiche^^P^

1357 042
I Quadrat-
I kilometer

3,7c'*««•
tkOringen

^^^^OGtoiHisl8152



3. LEFT-RIGHT PIACFMFNT OF PARTIES
IN WESTERN AND GERMANY

fVest

PDS GrOne

H

SPD
4^

FDP C3>U CSU/DSU
4* 4^ 4'

'P
PDS GrOoe SPD

H

FDP
'P 'P

CDU CSU/DSU

Ost

Dalton, Russell J.; Burklin, Wilhelm. The Graving of the Greens.
Berkeley (Center for German and European Studies) 1993 (May).

4. PERCENTAGE OF BUNDESTAG VOTE. 1949 - IQQn

Party 1949 1953 1957 1961 1965 1969 1972 1976
1990

1980 1983 1987 West East TotaJ

COU/CSU

FOP

SPO

Greens

Communist

31.0

11.9

29.2

45.2

9.5

28.8

50.2

7.7

31.8

45.4

12.8

36.2

47.6

9.5

39.3

46.1

• 5.8

42.7

44.8

8.4

45.9

48.6

7.9

42.6

44.5

10.6

42.9

1.5

48.8

7.0

38.2

5.6

44.3

9.1

37.0

8.3

44.3

10.6

35.7

4.8

41.8

12.9

24.3

6.0

43.8

11.0

33.5

5.1

parties

Extreme right
5.7 2.2 — 1.9 1.3 0.6 0.3 0.4 0.2 0.2 0.1 0.3 11.1 2.4

parties
Other

1.8 1.1 1.0 0.8 ^0 4.3 0.6 0.3 0.2 0.2 0.6 2.6 1.6 2.4

parties 20.4 13.2 9.3 ^9 0.3 0.5 - 0.2 0.1 0.1 0.6 1.7 2.3 1.8

TotaJ 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100

Dalton, Russell J. Politics in Germany. New York 1993, p. 286,

5. SOCIAL COMPOSITION OF THE PARTIES. 1990 FEDERAL ELECTION

COU/CSU SPO FDP Gftens PDS
TotaJ

putiiic

Region
East 20.6 14.6 21.0 31.9 80.9 20.6
Northwest 26.8 26.7 24.8 28.2 5.2 25J
RMneland 24.5 33.4 27.0 22.4 28.0
Southern 28.1 25.3 27.2 17.5 13.9 25.9

Occupation
Woricer 25.1 33.6 15.3 18.5 27.9 27.0
Setf-employed 15.3 5.9 18.5 10.9 6.4 11.9
White coOar/govemment 59.6 59.5 65.7 70.6 65.7 61.1

Religion
CalhoSc 48.2 32.7 40.1 30.5 8.3 40.0
Protestant 35.0 4Z4 36.6 29.3 5.2 36.6
0(hei;none 16.8 24.9 23.3 40.2 86.5 23.4

Size or town

Flewer than 5.000 25.1 17.8 16.4 20.4 12.4 21.6
5.ooo-2aooo 26.3. 25.8 16.8 18.2 13.3 23.0
29.000-100.000 24.6 25.3 28.7 23.2 39.0 25.9
Moro than 100.000 24.0 29.9 38.1 37.9 35.3 28.8

Age
less than 40 27.8 43.9 39.9 664) 61.0 39.8
40-59 38.4 33.1 32.8 25.9 19.1 33.6
60 and older 33.8 23.0 27.3 8.1 19.0 26.9

Gender

Male 46.4 45.4 59.9 47.8 60.6 46.7
Female 53.6 54.6 40.1 52.2 39.4 53.3

Dalton, Russell j.
Politics in Germanv.
New York 1993, pp. 319-320



6. RIGHTIST PARTIES^ POTENTIAL

QuestionI "Have you votpd or might vou vote for a party
to the right of the CDU/cstt?i« rAugust 1992^

WEST EAST

All Participants

AGE: up to 24 years
25 - 34 years
35 - 49 years
over 50 years

Men

Women

low education
medium education
high education

19%

24%

19%

17%

17%

25%

14%

22%

17%

13%

12%

27%

14%

9%
8%

16%

1^0%

11%

15%

7%

CITY SIZE: up to 10,000 inhabitants 25% 14%
10,000 - 100,000 inhabitants 17% 12%
over 100.000 inhabitants 17% 11%

WORKING POPULATION 23% 13%
Union-Members 28% 16%
Non-union Members 21% 12%

RELIGION: Protestant 19% 11%
Catholic 21% 14%
Without Denomination 13% 13%
Churchgoers 19% 9%

Threatened by unemployment 30% 19%
not threatened 18% 10%

optimistic about economic development 15% 14%
not optimistic 22% 11%

Jascke, Hans-Gerd. Die ^Republikaner^; Profil einer
RechtsauBenpartei. Bonn 1993, pp. 127-128.

7. TURNOUT 1949 - 1993

FEDERAL STATE

ELECTION ELECTIONS

(AVERAGE)

- 1949 78,5% 75,5%
- 1953 86,0% 77,0%
- 1957 87,8% 80,6%
- 1961 87,7% 77,9%
- 1965 86,8% 76,1%
- 1969 86,7% 77,0%
- 1972 91,1% 79,7%
- 1976 90,7% 82,8%
- 1980 88,6% 80,5%
- 1983 89,1% 82,8%
- 1987 84,3% 78,8%
- 1990 77,8% 76,1%
- 1993 70,6%

(Voting Age
Population)

"Riickzug der Wahler", in: Der Soieael. 52/1993.



8. THE PROBLEMS OF UNIFICATTOM

The federal government is caring
for the equalization of living conditions
in the East (in relation to the West):

too much
enough
too little

The East Germans are second-class citizens:
no

yes

The costs of unification are;
too high
just right
not high enough

WEST

23%

58%

18%

64%

35%

46%
45%

8%

EAST

1%
22%

76%

17%

82%

8%

37%
46%

"Noch immer Burger 2. Klasse", in: Per Snieael. 8/1994.

9. STATE ELECTIONS. NIEDERSACHSEN rTr>WER SAyOTJTAK 3/1-^/100^

Turnout

SPD

CDU

Greens
FDP

Republikaner
Other

State Election
1994

73,8%

44,3%
36,4%

7,4%
4,4%
3,7%
3,7%

State Election
1990

74,6%

44,2%
42,0%

5,5%
6,0%
1,5%
2,3%

Federal Election
1990

80,6%

38,4%
44,3%

4,5%
10,3%

-%
2,6%

In: Siiddeutsche Zeituna. 3/15/1994.

10. MOST IMPORTANT ISSUESIN GRRMAwy. .t&mttary 1994

Unemployment
Political Asylum/Foreigners
Economic Development/Inflation
Right Wing Radicals
Political System
Crime

Housing and Rents

In: Siiddeutsche Zeituna,

WEST EAST

62% 79%
26% 11%
16% >6%
15% 15%

9% >6%
>6% 15%
>6% 11%

1/22/1994 •

iif FEDERAL ELECTION (PUBLIC OPINION PQT.L. FEBRUARY 1994)
SPD

CDU/CSU
Greens

FDP

PDS

Republikaner
Other

40,9%
35,1%

9,0%
7,7%
3,4%
2,7%
1,2%

In: Frankfurter Allaemeine Zeitung^ 16e2.1994.
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